

A New Vision for HEALTH REFORM



Joseph Antos Wilson H. Taylor Scholar in Health Care and Retirement Policy American Enterprise Institute



Alice Rivlin Senior Fellow, Economic Studies The Brookings Institution

SEPTEMBER 2019

This paper was prepared as part of a Concord Coalition project on fiscal responsibility and economic growth. Generous financial support was provided by Jeff Fox, Chairman and CEO of Harbour Group, St. Louis Missouri.

The authors would like to thank Loren Adler, Associate Director, USC-Brookings Schaeffer Initiative for Health Policy, for his substantial contributions to this project. The views expressed here are solely those of the authors and do not reflect the position of the American Enterprise Institute, the Brookings Institution, or the Concord Coalition.

The American Enterprise Institute

1789 Massachusetts Ave NW, Washington, DC 20036

The American Enterprise Institute is a public policy think tank dedicated to defending human dignity, expanding human potential, and building a freer and safer world. The work of our scholars and staff advances ideas rooted in our belief in democracy, free enterprise, American strength and global leadership, solidarity with those at the periphery of our society, and a pluralistic, entrepreneurial culture.

The Brookings Institution

1775 Massachusetts Ave NW, Washington, DC 20036

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit public policy organization based in Washington, DC. Our mission is to conduct in-depth research that leads to new ideas for solving problems facing society at the local, national and global level.

The Concord Coalition

1530 Wilson Blvd., Suite 550 Arlington, VA 22209

The Concord Coalition is a nationwide, non-partisan, grassroots organization advocating generationally responsible fiscal policy. The Concord Coalition was founded in 1992 by the late former Senator Paul Tsongas (D-Mass.), former Senator Warren Rudman (R-N.H.), and former U.S. Secretary of Commerce Peter Peterson.

Abstract

Health spending is the largest component of the federal budget. Left unchecked, federal health spending is expected to double over the next decade. A similar sharp increase in health spending is projected for consumers, employers, and state governments. A viable agenda for growing the economy must include policies to control the growth of health care spending while promoting access to affordable, quality health care and better health outcomes. Otherwise, there is a big risk that much of the federal budget and the economy's future growth will be absorbed by an excessively costly health system without appreciable gains in health. Controlling costs will require a comprehensive approach that addresses the root causes of high spending. It must increase competitive pressures on health care prices, both from the demand- and supply-sides, allowing pressure from patients to help control costs. This paper details how to arm purchasers – consumers, physicians, insurers, employers, and the government - to make cost-effective decisions in a competitive market environment. Key elements include: promoting competition among health care providers and insurers to lower health care prices; improving information on prices and outcomes to help patients and their physicians make more cost-effective decisions; shifting to new ways of paying for health care that promote efficiency, innovation, and better outcomes; and recognizing the appropriate and necessary role of regulation where markets are not workable.

Introduction

America's health care bill hit \$3.5 trillion in 2017, or \$10,739 per person.¹ For many years, health spending grew rapidly as a share of the economy, nearly doubling from 8.9 percent of gross domestic product (GDP) in 1980 to 17.3 percent of GDP in 2010. Spending growth has slowed in recent years and health spending was 17.9 percent of GDP in 2017. But the slower growth may not last. Actuaries at the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) project that national health spending will reach nearly \$6.0 trillion by 2027.²

The federal government finances much of that spending through Medicare, Medicaid, subsidies for health insurance available through the Affordable Care Act (ACA), and the Children's Health Insurance Program. According to the Congressional Budget Office (CBO), federal spending for major health care programs totaled nearly \$1.2 trillion in 2018, which represents 28.8 percent of federal outlays.³ By 2029, that spending is projected to double, rising to \$2.4 trillion or 33.8 percent of federal outlays. The Medicare trustees report that Medicare's Hospital Trust Fund will be unable to cover all its expenses as soon as 2026.⁴

A viable agenda for growing the American economy must include policies to control the growth of health care spending. Otherwise, there is a big risk that much of the economy's future growth will be absorbed by an excessively costly health system without appreciable gains in health. This paper lays out a set of policies that we believe could restrain the growth of health care spending—at a minimum keep it from rising faster than the country's gross domestic product (GDP)—while ensuring that affordable health care is available to all and improving the effectiveness of care.

Our proposals build on the existing health care system with its mix of private and public financing, markets, and regulation. While the current system is complex and requires constant monitoring and adjustment, we do not believe that pulling it up by the roots and starting over – say, with a single payer system such as Medicare for all – would be worth the cost and disruption. Most Americans are reasonably satisfied with their health care, although they would like to pay less, and fear giving up what they have in favor of a new, untried system imposed by the government.

Anyone seeking to reduce health care costs in the United States must realize that success will take strong political will and sustained effort. The health care industry is large, profitable, and politically powerful. Inefficiencies and waste abound, but one person's inefficiency is another's income. The health care industry also has long history of obfuscation about costs and outcomes. Change will take painstaking effort to produce more accurate information and keep improving it.

Controlling health care costs in this country will require a comprehensive approach that addresses the root causes of high spending. A key component of such an approach must increase competitive pressures on health care prices, both from the demand- and supply-sides, allowing pressure from patients to help control costs.

We propose giving patients access to transparent prices that reflect what they will actually owe, alongside meaningful measures of hospital and physician quality. The growing prevalence of high-deductible insurance plans already appears to have somewhat slowed health care cost growth by reducing utilization, although for both high- and low-value services alike. Arming patients with transparent information on prices and quality, then, offers the possibility of improving consumer shopping within the deductible phase of their insurance benefit, hopefully placing downward pressure on prices and incentivizing more targeted reductions in utilization.

For more "shoppable" services such as elective surgeries and imaging, reference pricing has proven effective in reducing costs and driving down provider prices. (The health plan determines how much it will pay for a service based on a reference price determined through bidding or negotiations with providers, with the patient free to choose any provider but required to pay any amount above the plan's payment. The reference price is typically based on the cost of an average or relatively low-cost provider.) Effective reference pricing requires a health plan to engage its enrollees and offer transparent price and quality information among competing options.

Reference pricing has been used to reduce health plan costs while maintaining high quality standards. In 2010, the California Public Employees' Retirement System (CalPERS) established a reference price limit for knee and hip replacement surgery. Initially, 41 hospitals charged less than the limit while scoring well on quality measures.⁵ CalPERS also launched an outreach

program informing employees of their new options: having their surgery performed at a hospital charging no more than the reference price or paying extra to have the surgery performed at a higher-priced hospital.

CalPERS patients selecting low-priced hospitals increased significantly once the program was in place. Moreover, half of the high-price hospitals cut their rates to fit within the reference price. As a result, CalPERS saved \$6 million in the first two years of the program.

While approaches that rely directly on consumers to seek out the best price for medical services are part of the solution, there is a limit to their effectiveness. Consumers typically (and appropriately) rely on the advice of their physicians for referrals to specialists and more sophisticated services. In emergency situations, the patient is clearly in the hands of medical professionals. Even for routine services, such as imaging and testing services, patients are likely to go to the provider suggested by the primary physician rather than actively shopping for a better price. Shopping takes time and energy that many patients may be unwilling to invest.

Consequently, financial incentives also should be aimed at the patient's agents – their insurance company and physician(s) managing their care. As long as there is competition among health plans in a market, a patient's health plan has strong incentives to negotiate lower prices on his or her behalf. And unlike the patient, the health plan has far more information at their disposal about the preferred course of treatment, the quality of competing providers, and alternative options. Physicians also need a clear financial incentive and adequate information to direct patients to lower-cost, high-quality providers. Their current incentives are often to direct patients to additional and more costly services that contribute to the physician's income under fee-for-service health care.

In addition to these demand-side approaches, supply-side barriers often instituted by states should be lowered to promote robust price competition among providers. Certificate of need or certificate of public advantage regulations, any willing provider laws, so-called "freedom of choice" laws and other restrictions on the ability of health plans to manage care, scope of practice limits, and barriers to licensing more physicians all serve to hinder price competition among providers and often entrench monopolies.

Broadly, our approach relies on four main tools:

- First, greatly improving information about prices and outcomes to spur cost-reducing pressure from patients and help consumers, providers, and insurers make more cost-effective choices.
- Second, shifting away from fee-for-service payment where possible, holding organized provider groups responsible for the cost and quality of the treatment provided to patients. For example, patients should choose whether to enroll in an Accountable Care Organization (ACO) and have an incentive to cooperate with care coordination and other efforts to lower costs.

- Third, removing barriers to competition among insurers and health care providers, using the power of competitive markets to drive toward cost-effective health care delivery.
- Fourth, appropriate regulation and direct intervention where markets are demonstrably not workable (for example, in sparsely populated rural areas).

Such pro-competition approaches can promote greater efficiency in our health system and slow the growth of health spending, freeing up resources that can lead to stronger economic growth over the long term.

American Health Care in 2019 and How We Got Here

Unlike many other countries, the U.S. never made a national decision about how to deliver and pay for health care. Growth of employer-based health insurance, heavily favored by tax treatment, ensured that most workers and their families would rely on their employer for health care. The challenge, with which policy makers have wrestled for decades, has been how to provide access to adequate, affordable health insurance for those not covered by the employer-based system. In 1965, the federal government enacted Medicare to expand coverage to the elderly and some of the severely disabled and Medicaid, a joint federal-state program, to cover the very low-income population, especially mothers and children. Later the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) expanded coverage to all low-income children and their families.

However, many were still uninsured, and the number began to grow rapidly. As health care costs rose, small firms and those paying low wages were unable to offer their employees coverage and many workers, including the self-employed, found themselves unable to purchase affordable coverage in the individual insurance market. Insurers competed in the individual market to attract the healthiest clients whose health spending was likely to be low. The less healthy (those with preexisting conditions) were charged more or denied coverage entirely. Households with low earnings found coverage unaffordable or were forced to buy insurance with only limited benefits that did not help them when they became ill.

The Affordable Care Act (ACA) enacted in 2010, attempted to make coverage more affordable by providing income-related subsidies to purchasers in the individual market, set minimum essential benefits that all insurance must cover, prohibited insurers from discriminating against people with preexisting conditions, mandated insurance purchase and imposed penalties for not obtaining coverage, and offered states strong financial incentives to expand their Medicaid programs. As a result, the uninsured rate in America dropped by almost half after the ACA took effect, but many beneficiaries faced high deductibles, and those ineligible for subsidies often found premiums unaffordable.



There are many obstacles to controlling health care spending in the United States:

Advances in biomedical research have led to breakthrough interventions and increasingly effective treatment of disease, but most of these advances are more expensive than the treatments they replace. Patients and providers, not surprisingly, want the latest treatments.

The predominance of fee-for-service payment incentivizes more care, rather than better care.

The prevalence of third-party payment means that patients do not consider the full costs of their decisions at the point of care. However, Americans do not like to be surprised by health care bills, do not feel confident shopping in the health care market, and often prefer to follow their doctor's advice when selecting other providers, especially for the costliest advanced care.

The high concentration of spending among very sick patients makes it difficult for insurance companies to set prices for their products and inhibits competition from driving toward cost-efficient care decisions.

The consolidation of providers, especially large hospital systems, gives them more market power to demand very high prices for health care services

For many decades, health spending in the United States rose substantially faster than GDP and Americans seemed doomed to spending an ever-increasing share of the income on healthcare, especially as the Baby Boomers got older. However, the last decade has witnessed a pronounced slowdown in health care spending, with both system-wide and federal health spending barely growing faster than GDP despite a sizable coverage expansion resulting from the Affordable Care Act (ACA).



Whether this slowdown will continue, though, is the trillion-dollar question, with most prognosticators, including the Congressional Budget Office (CBO) and the actuaries at the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Studies, betting against it. Reinforcing the slowdown and making sure it continues, taking heed of lessons learned, is critical.

Figure 3. Percentage of Gross Domestic Product



Source: Congressional Budget Office

The high cost of American health has multiple causes and no one remedy will ensure slower growth. This paper details how to arm purchasers – consumers, physicians, insurers, employers, and the government – to make cost-effective decisions in a competitive market environment.

Consumers as Purchasers

While health care presents more challenges to competition than other markets, pressure from the bottom – consumers – must be a key component in containing health costs.⁶ Americans make many important decisions in directing their health care – choice of provider, choice of insurance plan (whether government- or private-run), and choice of lifestyle – yet incentives to choose effectively are often weak (and sometimes perverse) and consumers typically lack the tools necessary to make the right decision for their circumstance.

American health care is one of the few markets where finding out the cost of a prospective service can prove immensely burdensome, if not impossible. Part of the reason for this difficulty is the dispersion of different "prices" in our system. Providers often have a list price that can be found, but almost no one pays this price.

Most consumers perceive the price as the amount they will owe in cost-sharing, which depends on whether their insurance plan uses copayments (a fixed amount regardless of the price of the service) or coinsurance (a percentage of the service's cost to the insurer) and whether they have fulfilled their deductible or already reached their annual out-of-pocket limit, among other factors.

Price Transparency

For price shopping to be possible, purchasers need to know what price they would actually pay. Informing someone with insurance of different surgeons' comparative list prices, for instance, is meaningless because these rates bear little relation to rates negotiated by insurers and to what the patient would actually owe out-of-pocket.⁷ Moreover, without understandable quality metrics alongside information on prices, there is a risk that patients automatically associate higher prices with higher quality, which often is not the case.⁸ When choosing your primary care physician, which hospital to go to for a pre-scheduled surgery, where to go for an MRI, or where to send a lab test, patients need to know the prices relevant for them as well as the quality of competing options in order to compare and make a cost-effective choice.

As expected, studies routinely find that consumers utilizing price transparency tools receive lower-priced services, particularly for more commodity-like services such as imaging, lab tests, and medical equipment.⁹ Some research further suggests that this price transparency can trigger increased provider competition.¹⁰ However, studies also find that transparency tools are only used by a small percentage of consumers, primarily for a subset of more "shoppable" services (services whose use is predictable in advance and are offered by multiple providers with sufficient information about prices and quality). Consequently, such tools have had little impact on overall spending.¹¹ One analysis estimates that requiring all private plans to provide enrollees with

personalized out-of-pocket cost data could reduce total spending by \$18 billion over the next decade – not meaningless, but that amount represents less than one-tenth of a percent of total system-wide health spending over that same period.¹²

Several key hurdles limit the effectiveness of price transparency in isolation. The prevalence of third-party payment (insurance) shields patients from the full cost of care. Given the existence of expensive, hard-to-predict risks inherent in health care, some level of health insurance is certainly desirable and efficient, but the coverage of more routine, predictable expenses weakens incentives to price shop or control utilization. Much of employer-provided private health insurance remains quite generous, with copayments (which do not vary with service cost) rather than coinsurance due from patients at the point of service, and 15 percent of covered workers are enrolled in a plan without any deductible (in 2018).¹³

In short, we believe that greatly improved information on prices and outcomes, made easily accessible to patients and providers, can help put downward pressure on costs and rein in high-cost outliers. However, given the concentration of spending among the seriously ill and the preference of patients for coverage that avoids unpleasant surprises, the ability of patient choice to control costs is limited.

High-Deductible Insurance and Health Savings Accounts

In part aimed at addressing these concerns, there has been a marked shift toward higher deductible health plans in recent years. Fifty-eight percent of covered workers now have a health plan with a deductible of at least \$1,000 and individual market enrollment is largely in high-deductible plans – the average "Silver" plan offering, the most popular individual market coverage level under the Affordable Care Act, includes a deductible of roughly \$4,000 for single coverage and \$8,000 for family coverage. ^{14,15} The theory of high-deductible health plans is that they would make consumers more sensitive to costs, and that individuals could be incentivized to better save for health care costs by offering a tax break to contribute to a health savings account (HSA).

This shift placed downward pressure on health care costs and played some role in the last decade's spending slowdown.¹⁶ Evidence is clear that deductibles reduce overall spending, but they appear to do so almost entirely by reducing the amount of care enrollees receive rather than inducing patients to shop, and the reductions in care appear to come equivalently from high- and low-value services.¹⁷ The one area where deductibles have been shown to increase price shopping is for the choice between the generic and brand of the same drug.¹⁸ That may be the exception that proves the rule, though, as there is no more commoditized choice in health care than choosing between two chemically-equivalent medicines.

Figure 4. Percentage of Covered Workers with Various Single Coverage Annual Deductible General Levels, 2013 and 2018



or HRA. Average general annual deductibles are for in-network providers.

Deductibles typically fail to incent significant price shopping. Consumers typically (and appropriately) rely on their physicians for referrals to specialists and more sophisticated services, which inhibits consumer shopping.¹⁹ In emergency situations, the patient is clearly in the hands of medical professionals. Even for routine services, such as imaging and testing services, patients are likely to go to the provider suggested by the primary physician rather than actively shopping for a better price.²⁰ Moreover, those patients with the highest costs will inevitably reach even the highest deductibles or annual out-of-pocket limits, and typically know at the beginning of the year they will do so, blunting the incentive to shop for lower prices. The highest-cost 5 percent of the population makes up 50 percent of all health spending.²¹

Although there are still some untapped savings achievable through higher deductibles, particularly for those currently in low-deductible plans, increasing the level further for high-deductible plans offers diminishing returns. The benefits of higher deductibles must be weighed against the financial strain they place on plan enrollees.

One option to balance access to care with the move toward higher deductibles is to eliminate certain restrictions on who can contribute to an HSA, which allow consumers in high-deductible

SOURCE: KFF Employer Health Benefits Survey, 2018; Kaiser/HRET Survey of Employer-Sponsored Health Benefits, 2013

Source: The Kaiser Family Foundation, 2018 Employer Health Benefits Survey.

plans to put aside tax-free dollars to use or save for health care expenses. Eligibility for HSAs is tied to a minimum deductible size (\$2,700 in 2018 for a family plan). However. If a plan offers first-dollar coverage for a high-value service but otherwise has a high deductible, enrollees are not allowed to have HSAs associated with that plan.²² A better policy would base HSA eligibility on the level of overall cost-sharing required by the insurance plan rather than a deductible level, thus allowing for more innovation in plan design.²³

While deductibles have increased for people under 65 in private coverage, the traditional feefor-service Medicare program still includes a relatively low deductible for the physician services component (Part B), at \$183 in 2018, and zero patient cost-sharing responsibility for certain services such as home health and shorter skilled nursing facility stays. Moreover, most Medicare enrollees have some form of supplemental coverage (including Medigap) that buys down patient cost-sharing, making patients less sensitive to the price of care. CBO estimates that modernizing Medicare's benefit design to include a combined Part A and B deductible of \$750 and an out-ofpocket limit of \$7,500 with uniform 20 percent coinsurance for most services, combined with restricting Medigap plans from filling in the deductible and more than half of coinsurance amounts, would reduce federal deficits by \$116 billion over ten years.²⁴ A variation on that policy, such as a proposal by the Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, would reduce utilization of services, resulting in savings for the average beneficiary and the Medicare program.²⁵

Reference Pricing

Some insurers use reference pricing to set the payment for a covered service. The reference price may be based on an average price for similar services in the market area or might be set through a bidding or negotiating process. The patient may be free to choose any provider but would be responsible for any additional payment for providers who charge more than the reference price. In other cases, the employer or plan may limit coverage to those providers who accept the reference price.

Evaluations of reference pricing efforts by employers (including state agencies such as CalPERS) have found significant spending savings for orthopedic surgery, colonoscopies, prescription drugs, and laboratory tests, on the order of 10, 20, or even 30 percent in one instance.²⁶ Effective reference pricing requires a health plan to engage its enrollees and offer transparent price and quality information among competing options, which the government can facilitate by continuing its efforts to improve public reporting of relevant provider quality metrics.

Reference pricing is a promising approach to pursue further, but its effectiveness is generally limited to services that patients can reasonably shop for. One study estimates that at most 43 percent of health spending is shoppable and another 11 percent is spent on prescription drugs, some of which is shoppable.²⁷ It may be hard to shop for some people even for these types of services.

Figure 5. Distribution of Total ESI Spending by Shoppable/Non-Shoppable Services, 2011



Source: HCCI, 2016. Claims data from employer-sponsored insurance (ESI) population younger than age 65 for the year 2011, data weighted to be nationally representative.

Source: Health Care Cost Institute, 2016.

Choice of Health Plan

Roughly 65 percent of the insured population under age 65 receives health coverage through their employer, yet most employers offer limited (if any) choice of health plans to their employees. While there are many reasons for this phenomenon, one hindrance to competition in this market is that employer-provided health insurance benefits are exempt from taxation, which blunts pressure for employees to choose a less costly plan option. As a result of the exclusion, employers are incentivized to offer more compensation in the form of health benefits (because they are untaxed) rather than in employee wages (which are taxed). In turn, this increases demand for health care and therefore prices throughout the system, and given how fast health care costs grow, leads to smaller raises for workers each year.

Capping the tax exclusion would increase the incentive for employers to offer and for employees to choose health plans that are more appropriate for their needs. Allowing the so-called Cadillac tax on high-cost plans to take effect (originally scheduled to take effect in 2018, now delayed until 2022 through bipartisan legislation) would have a similar salutary effect.²⁸ Either approach would also raise significant tax revenue – CBO estimates that replacing the Cadillac tax with a cap on the income and payroll tax exclusion at a level equal to the 50th percentile of premiums would reduce deficits by \$638 billion over 7 years.²⁹

There is also room to improve consumer choice of health plans in the individual market. Some of this improvement will occur naturally as the market continues to stabilize, especially if policy uncertainty surrounding the fate of the Affordable Care Act (ACA) ever fully dissipates. New plan entry can be further facilitated by limiting barriers to entry, such as medical loss ratios that pose difficulties on new plans and limit the upside when taking on new risk.³⁰

The Medicare program could also benefit from greater competition between the traditional Medicare option and the array for private Medicare Advantage (MA) plans, which now serve 34 percent of Medicare beneficiaries.³¹ Converting Medicare to a competitive bidding structure, where the government contribution would be based on health plan bids to deliver the Medicare benefit package, offers the potential to facilitate better consumer plan choices.³² The current bidding structure reduces incentives for plans to become more efficient. Because the government pockets 30-50 cents of every dollar of lower premiums, consumers face weaker incentives to choose lower-cost plans.³³ This competitive bidding structure could be used to set premiums for both traditional Medicare and Medicare Advantage plans (commonly referred to as "premium support"), or it could be confined to MA plans.

In addition, reforms would simplify the complex choice environment that hampers Medicare's efficiency and makes shopping for plans more difficult. Standardizing MA plan offerings and improving the tools available for comparing options can improve the consumer shopping experience.³⁴

Insurers and Employers as Purchasers

Health plans have strong incentives to negotiate lower prices with providers, allowing them to offer lower premiums and better benefits to their enrollees. Negotiating on behalf of many customers allows them to get better prices from providers. Plans also have more information at their disposal about the quality of competing providers. However, many obstacles currently hinder the ability of insurers to obtain lower prices and efficiently manage patient care.

Selective Contracting

Selective contracting is the main tool by which insurers seek to control health costs for hospitals, clinicians, and prescription drugs. In exchange for steering their enrollees to certain providers, those providers (or drug manufacturers) offer price concessions. The threat of excluding a provider altogether from a plan's provider network (or a drug from their formulary) amplifies this leverage. A more limited provider network can also help an insurer manage and coordinate patient care (although this is not always the case in narrow network plans).

Policymakers should not unnecessarily impede the ability of health plans to restrict provider choice, as long as enrollees still have the opportunity to receive adequate care within the plan's network. In particular, Medicare Advantage and states should avoid overly prescriptive network adequacy requirements and create a formal appeals process when appropriate in-network care is unavailable.³⁵

Similarly, states should avoid any-willing provider and freedom of choice laws, both of which hinder the ability of insurers to selectively contract with preferred providers. Any-willing provider laws require health plans to include in their network any licensed provider who is willing to accept the contract terms offered to other providers, making it more difficult to steer enrollees to more efficient providers. As expected, studies find that these laws increase health care expenditures in a state and reduce a plan's ability to control costs.³⁶ Freedom of choice laws require managed care plans to reimburse providers outside of the plan's network when seen by an enrollee and have been found to reduce HMO penetration in a state.³⁷

Provider Competition

The biggest obstacle insurers face as purchasers is the lack of vibrant provider competition in many markets across the country. Selective contracting is ineffective when there's little or no ability to choose between different providers. A recent analysis estimates that 77 percent of Americans live in metropolitan areas with highly or super concentrated hospital markets.³⁸ At the same time, hospitals have continued buying physician practices. In 2016, 42 percent of physicians were employed by hospitals, compared to 26 percent in 2012.³⁹

While mergers and vertical integration could create efficiencies or economies of scale, the evidence shows that consolidation among competing hospitals leads to increased prices and spending.⁴⁰ More broadly, the level of hospital competition in an area is highly correlated with prices and contract structure. Utilizing nationwide data from private insurers, one study finds that prices at monopoly hospitals are 12 percent higher than in areas where four or more competing hospitals operate.⁴¹ And when prices for hospital care are fixed, such as in Medicare or many other countries, quality of care appears to suffer when hospital markets consolidate.⁴² Similarly, hospital ownership of physician practices is associated with higher prices and spending.⁴³ One study found that prices for services supplied by physicians rose 14 percent after being acquired by a hospital.⁴⁴

Policymakers should move aggressively to roll back barriers to competition and improve enforcement against anticompetitive consolidation. First, Medicare should adopt site-neutral payments for services that can safely be performed in hospital outpatient departments (HOPDs) and freestanding physician's offices. Currently, Medicare pays more when a service is performed at a HOPD than at a physician's office. This payment differential creates an incentive for hospitals to acquire physician practices, which increases their revenues and raises taxpayer costs.⁴⁵ Congress took a first step in the Bipartisan Budget Act of 2015 and the Trump administration is moving further in this direction through rulemaking. One report finds that additional reforms could yield additional substantial savings for Medicare.⁴⁶



Figure 6. Employment of Physicians; Percent of Hospital-Employed Physicians

Second, a plethora of anti-competitive policies to restrict the supply of health care professionals and hospitals exist at the state level. State certificate of need laws (originally pushed by the federal government in a different era of provider payment) make it more difficult to build new health care facilities or expand existing ones and certificate of public advantage regulations allow merging health providers to avoid antitrust scrutiny. Many hospitals exert their market power to require anti-competitive provisions in their contracts with insurers, such as clauses that prevent insurers from steering patients to higher quality or less costly providers or requiring higher patient cost-sharing to get treatment at that hospital versus other less costly ones.⁴⁷ By restricting competition, these types of policies and provisions drive up health care costs.⁴⁸ Some states have begun addressing these issues, but more needs to be done. States should consider repealing regulations that restrict competition or protect consolidation from scrutiny and move to prohibit anti-competitive provisions in hospital contracts. State attorneys general or the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) should also consider challenging these anti-competitive contract provisions, as some state attorneys general have begun to do.

Third, increasing the supply of physicians can both increase access to care and create more robust competition and consumer choice, potentially driving down prices and improving quality. More federal subsidies for graduate medical education is not the answer. Instead, one promising option

Source: Physicians Advocacy Institute. 2018.

is to expand opportunities for medical education and training for highly-qualified foreign-trained doctors, and to create a new pathway to simplify accreditation. There are many more qualified undergraduate students who wish to become doctors than there are spaces available in U.S. medical schools or residency slots for training, and we rank near the bottom of the developed world in medical graduates per capita.⁴⁹ In a well-functioning market, this mismatch would not persist, but the supply of medical schools and residency slots is largely decided by currently licensed physicians and their trade groups.⁵⁰ Supply can further be boosted by making it easier for foreign-trained doctors to immigrate and practice here, especially in less desirable locations or specialties where they already comprise a sizeable portion of U.S. physicians.⁵¹ Studies find no drop-off in quality when care is provided by foreign-trained physicians, and they may have lower mortality rates than U.S.-trained physicians.⁵² Policymakers should identify a list of foreign residency programs comparable in rigor to American ones that qualify people to directly seek state licensure and create an expedited pathway for foreign-trained physicians to obtain legal status in America and license to practice medicine.

State-based provider licensure plays an important role in ensuring safe care delivery, but certain practices also inhibit competition. Specifically, scope of practice restrictions often unnecessarily prevent health care professionals from practicing to the top of their license. State restrictions often result from politics rather than risks of patient harm.⁵³ States should amend their criteria such that the only justification for restricting scope of practice is the safety of the public. States should also promote practices such as telehealth that offer potential to generate greater competition and access to care, even if that access comes with associated costs. In addition, licensure reciprocity between states would help bring physicians to areas facing shortages of medical personnel.

Vigorous antitrust enforcement is critical to keeping markets competitive. Federal antitrust agencies should continue scrutinizing horizontal mergers and apply increased scrutiny to vertical mergers, particularly when hospitals are buying physician practices, which also has implications for horizontal competition. While an individual purchase of a physician practice might not normally trigger federal review, agencies should consider the full state of competition in a given market in assessing whether an acquisition violates antitrust concerns. The Federal Trade Commission (FTC) should be given authority to enforce antitrust violations from non-profit firms. This restriction poses a significant hurdle in health care markets where many hospitals are organized as non-profits, for which antitrust enforcement could also produce value.⁵⁴ While more radical in nature, the FTC should study the impacts of breaking up certain hospital systems in highly-consolidated markets or revisiting old mergers.

Limited Contracting and Price Regulation

Competition and markets should be relied upon wherever possible to improve our health care system, but there are certain areas where that will prove insufficient. In highly consolidated provider markets, without competition and with government subsidies covering much of the cost of health care, a sole hospital is typically able to charge high rates. In such instances, rate

regulation may be the preferable course of action in order to protect consumers and taxpayers from excess market power.

Emergency care, by definition, is unmoored by normal market forces and does not allow for shopping. Patients typically do not know an emergency is coming and must seek care immediately, often at whatever facility is closest or wherever an ambulance takes them. And by law (The Emergency Medical Treatment and Labor Act, or EMTALA), hospitals must treat patients presenting with an emergency until they are stabilized. Exacerbating the problem, emergency physicians typically contract with health plans independently from the hospital(s) at which they practice. Thus, even when patients go to an in-network hospital for emergency care, they are frequently treated by an out-of-network physician, who can then balance bill the patient the difference between their list price, which tends to be extremely high, and the amount actually paid by the health plan.⁵⁵ As a result, it is not surprising that payment rates from insurance companies to emergency department physician specialties).⁵⁶ To fix this problem, the federal government should require hospitals to set a single bundled price for emergency department services, including physician services, forcing the hospital rather than the patient to negotiate with their physicians.⁵⁷

Prescription Drug Purchasing

Spending on prescription drugs constitutes roughly 10 percent of overall health care spending, and this share has remained relatively consistent over the last 20 years.⁵⁸ Patents and other forms of intellectual property protection promote investment in the costly research and development of innovative drugs and other treatments. Limiting the duration of patent protection allows the introduction of generic competitors, which gives consumers a lower cost option. The policy challenge is determining the proper balance between promoting innovation and promoting competition. There are also many policy options that can increase efficiency in prescription drug markets and better incentivize the most valuable types of innovation.

Dedicating more resources to the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) or streamlining procedures can help speed approvals of new brand and generic drugs to create competition and for generic drugs in the wake of a price spike. A particular focus should be placed on faster approval of biosimilars.

Policymakers and the FTC should move to tamp down on certain anticompetitive actions of drug manufacturers. Specifically, they should enforce antitrust laws against pay-for-delay deals that keep generic competitors off the market and anticompetitive uses of the Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategies (REMS) loophole by brand drug manufacturers to avoid having to share samples to follow-on manufacturers at market prices. In addition, policymakers should restrict abuse of the Orphan Drug designation.⁵⁹

Insurers attempt to hold down costs and extract price concessions from drug manufacturers through the use of formularies or tiers, similar to how they negotiate with providers. However,

the use of copay coupons allows brand drug manufacturers to undermine this aspect of competition, and this practice has grown in recent years.⁶⁰ By offering to pay a patient's copay (whether directly or through a third-party charity), a manufacturer can make their drug less costly to a consumer even if the insurer is paying much more for it than its competitor. The higher cost is passed on to consumers in the form of higher premiums. This practice is barred in Medicare, but is quite prevalent in private insurance, making it more difficult for insurers to steer patients toward less costly brand or generic drug alternatives and increasing system costs. Federal policymakers should move to ban copay coupons aimed at individual drugs, at least when there are competitors on the market.

Government as Purchaser

Both federal and state governments would benefit from the lower costs expected from the policies outlined above to enhance consumer choice and boost provider and prescription drug competition. Indeed, state governments should aggressively pursue price transparency and reference pricing tools for their state employee health plans. But more can be done to make the government a better purchaser of health care goods and services.

Delivery System Reform

Provider payment in this country has long taken place primarily on a fee-for-service (FFS) basis, reimbursing providers more for the more services they provide. This structure predictably leads to high utilization of health care services, which largely drives the wide spending variation across the country in Medicare.⁶¹ Medicare Advantage plans, which are paid on a capitation basis, have stronger incentives for efficiency and are an alternative to fee-for-service Medicare. As part of the ACA, Medicare has begun shifting away from FFS, experimenting with accountable care organizations (ACOs) and bundled payments.

An ACO is a group of health care providers who together are judged on total per member spending and quality, often either led by a primary care group or a hospital. By judging their members' spending against a benchmark and sharing any savings created if quality targets are met, the goal is to reward managing costs and quality rather than simply how many services you can perform. Roughly 20 percent of Medicare beneficiaries and nearly a third of traditional Medicare (that is, excluding Medicare Advantage enrollees) beneficiaries now are part of an ACO.⁶² To date, ACOs have produced modest savings while roughly maintaining quality, and evidence suggests that savings percentages grow over time.^{63,64} However, building on this progress will involve strengthening financial incentives and allowing greater engagement of ACO members. To achieve the program's goals, the incentives must apply to hospitals as well, and not only to physicians.⁶⁵

Bundled payments also offer potential to curtail some of the impacts of volume-based reimbursement. Often targeted at a specific procedure (e.g., hip or joint replacement surgery) or course of treatment (e.g., oncology care), bundled payments seek to make a single payment for a course of treatment surrounding a procedure, rather than individual payments for each aspect

of treatment. For example, a hospital might receive a fixed lump sum payment to manage a patient's hip replacement surgery, putting that entity at financial risk for controlling the costs of post-surgery rehabilitation, any hospital readmissions, or the medical devices used during surgery. The program appears to be generating moderate savings.⁶⁶

The continuing growth in Medicare Advantage penetration can also bolster the move away from unfettered FFS payment. Indeed, ACOs and MA plans combined now account for more than half of Medicare enrollment. Originally, the MA program was enacted with the goal of reducing Medicare expenditures and producing savings for taxpayers, but as a result of a series of legislative decisions, MA enrollees have consistently cost taxpayers more than those in traditional Medicare. This discrepancy shrunk in recent years as a result of payment cuts in the ACA, but a small gap still remains. However, evidence strongly suggests that costs are lower in MA than in traditional Medicare for similar beneficiaries, a result of lower utilization and similar provider payment rates.⁶⁷ As mentioned earlier, utilizing a competitive bidding system to set MA plan payments would take advantage of this relative efficiency to generate savings for taxpayers and reduce overall costs, with estimated federal savings of roughly \$10 billion per year.⁶⁸

Medicare Prescription Drug Coverage

Medicare and Medicaid pay for a large percentage of prescription drug spending in America, and while both programs would benefit from the pro-competitive reforms detailed in the previous section, certain policies specific to these programs merit attention. In Medicare, a requirement on Part D prescription drug plans to include at least two drugs in any class on its formulary and stricter requirements to include all drugs in certain "protected" classes weaken their ability to negotiate pricing discounts. The administration has proposed a rule to provide more plan flexibility for drugs in these protected classes, and they should continue moving forward with relaxing these restrictions.⁶⁹

While most prescription drugs in Medicare are contracted for through private insurance plans, physician-administered drugs in Medicare Part B are paid for through an administered reimbursement system based on commercial market prices. Physicians purchase the drugs and then are reimbursed by Medicare for the average sales price to commercial plans plus a 6-percentage point add-on fee intended to cover the costs of administration and risk of storing the drug before use, which has the perverse impact of incentivizing physicians to use more costly alternatives that are therapeutically appropriate. This add-on payment should be converted to an equivalent flat fee.⁷⁰ Congress and CMS should also consider a competitive acquisition program for Part B drugs that would relieve the physicians administering the drug of having to both buy and bill for the drug (and the financial risk that entails), as recommended by MedPAC.⁷¹

Conclusion

Health spending is the largest component of the federal budget, accounting for more than onequarter of all federal spending. Left unchecked, federal health spending is expected to double over the next decade. A similar sharp increase in health spending is projected for consumers, employers, and state governments. An agenda to promote economic growth in the U.S. must include policies that slow the rise of health care spending while promoting access to affordable, quality health care and better health for all Americans.

Our vision for reform builds on the existing health care system, which is a mix of private and public financing, markets, and regulation. Key elements of that reform include:

- Promoting competition among health care providers and insurers to lower health care prices,
- Improving information on prices and outcomes to help patients and their physicians make more cost-effective decisions,
- Shifting to new ways of paying for health care that promote efficiency, innovation, and better outcomes, and
- Recognizing the appropriate and necessary role of regulation where markets are not workable.

Such pro-competition approaches can promote greater efficiency in our health system and slow the growth of health spending, freeing up resources that can lead to stronger economic growth over the long term.

https://www.jstor.org/stable/1812044?seq=1#metadata_info_tab_contents

¹ Martin, Anne B., Micah Hartman, Benjamin Washington, Aaron Caitlin, The National Health Expenditure Accounts Team. 2018. "National Health Care Spending in 2017: Growth Slows to Post-Great Recession Rates; Share of GDP Stabilizes." *Health Affairs*. Vol. 38, No. 1. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2018.05085.

² Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS). 2019. "National Health Expenditure Projections 2018-2027." <u>https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Statistics-Trends-and-</u>

 $[\]underline{Reports/NationalHealthExpendData/Downloads/ForecastSummary.pdf}.$

³ Congressional Budget Office (CBO). 2019. "The Budget and Economic Outlook: 2019 to 2029." <u>https://www.cbo.gov/publication/54918</u>.

⁴ U.S. Department of the Treasury. 2018. "Fact Sheet: Social Security and Medicare Trustees Report." <u>https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm0405</u>.

⁵ Robinson, James C. 2013. "Comparison Shopping for Knee Surgery." The Wall street Journal. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/comparison-shopping-for-knee-surgerycomparison-shopping-for-knee-surgery-1382899933</u>.

⁶ Arrow, Kenneth J. 1963. "Uncertainty and the Welfare Economics of Medical Care." *The American Economic Review*. 53(5): 941-973.

⁷ Cooper, Zack. Stuart V. Craig, Martin Gaynor, John Van Reenen. 2018. "The Price Ain't Right? Hospital Prices and Health Spending on the Privately Insured." *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*. Vol 134 (1): 51-107. <u>https://academic.oup.com/qje/article/134/1/51/5090426</u>.

⁸ Pham, Hoangmai H., Paul B. Ginsburg, Kelly McKenzie, Arnold Milstein. 2007. "Redesigning Care Deliver in Response to a Hihg-Performance Network: The Virginia Mason Medical Center." *Health Affairs* (Millwood). Vol 26(4):w208-w216. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/17623687</u>.

⁹ Whaley C., J. Schneider Chafen, S. Pinkard, G. Kellerman, D. Bravata, R. Kocher, N. Sood. 2014. "Association Between Availability of Health Service Prices and Payments for These Services." *JAMA*. 312(16):1670–6. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25335149;

Sinaiko Anna D., Karen E. Joynt, Meredith B. Rosenthal. 2016. "Association Between Viewing Health Care Price Information and Choice of Health Care Facility." *JAMA Intern Med*. 176(12):1868-1870. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/fullarticle/2571612.

¹⁰ Wu S., G. Sylwestrzak, C. Shah, A. DeVries. 2014. "Price Transparency for MRIs Increased Use of Less Costly Providers and Triggered Provider Competition." *Health Affairs*. 33(8):1391-8.

https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0168?url_ver=Z39.88-2003&rfr_id=ori%3Arid%3Acrossref.org&rfr_dat=cr_pub%3Dpubmed.

¹¹ Mehrotra, A., T. Branne, A.D. Sinaiko. 2014. "Use Patterns of a State Health Care Price Transparency Web Site: What do Patients Shop For?" *Inquiry*. 51:1-3.

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25466414; Desai, S., L.A. Hatfield, A.L. Hicks, A.D. Sinaiko, M.E. Chernew, D. Cowling, S. Gautam, S.J. Wu, A. Mehrotra. 2017. "Offering a Price Transparency Tool Did Not Reduce Overall Spending Among California Public Employees and Retirees. *Health Affairs*. 36(8):1401-1407. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/28784732.

¹² White, Chapin, Paul B. Ginsburg, Ha T. Tu, James D. Reschovsky, Joseph M. Smith, Kristie Liao. 2014. "Healthcare Price Transparency: Policy Approaches and Estimated Impacts on Spending." West Health Policy Center. <u>http://www.westhealth.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/05/Price-Transparency-Policy-Analysis-FINAL-5-2-14.pdf.</u>

¹³ The Kaiser Family Foundation. 2018. "2018 Employer Health Benefits Survey."

https://www.kff.org/report-section/2018-employer-health-benefits-survey-summary-of-findings/. ¹⁴ Ibid

¹⁵ Coleman, Kev. 2017. "Average Market Premiums Spike Across Obamacare Plans in 2018." Health Pocket. <u>https://www.healthpocket.com/healthcare-research/infostat/2018-obamacare-premiums-</u> <u>deductibles#.XBGuMmkrJhE.</u>

¹⁶ Ryu, Alexander J., Teresa B. Gibson, M. Richard McKellar, Michael E. Chernew. 2013. "The Slowdown in Health Care Spending in 2009-11 Reflected Factors Other Than The Weak Economy and Thus May Persist." *Health Affairs*. Vol 32(5). <u>https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2012.1297.</u>

¹⁷ Haviland, Amelia M., Matthew D. Eisenberg, Ateev Mehrotra, Peter J. Huckfeldt, Neeraj Sood. 2015. "Do 'Consumer-Directed' Health Plans Bend the Cost Curve Over Time?" NBER Working Paper No. 21021. <u>http://www.nber.org/papers/w21031</u>; Bundorf, M.K. 2012. "Consumer-Directed Health Plans." Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. <u>https://www.rwjf.org/en/library/research/2012/10/consumer-directed-health-plans.html</u>; Brot-Goldberg, Zarek C., Amitabh Chandra, Benjamin R. Handel, Jonathan T. Kolstad. 2015. "What Dags a Deductible Do? The Impact of Cost Sharing on Health Care Prices."

Kolstad. 2015. "What Does a Deductible Do? The Impact of Cost-Sharing on Health Care Prices, Quantities, and Spending Dynamics." NBER Working Paper No. 21632. https://www.nber.org/papers/w21632.

¹⁸ Huckfeldt Peter J., Amelia Haviland, Ateev Mehrotra, Zachary Wagner, Neeraj Sood. 2015. "Patient Responses to Incentives in Consumer-Directed Health Plans: Evidence from Pharmaceuticals." NBER Working Paper No. 20927. <u>https://www.nber.org/papers/w20927</u>.

¹⁹ Melecki, Sarah, Victoria Burack and Lynn Quincy. 2014. "Consumer Attitudes toward Health Care Costs, Value and System Reforms: A Review of the Literature." Consumers Union, Yonkers, N.Y. <u>https://consumersunion.org/research/consumer-attitudes-towardhealth-care-costs-value-and-system-reforms-a-review-ofthe-literature/</u>. ²⁰ Semigran H.L., R. Gourevitch, A.D. Sinaiko, D. Cowling, A. Mehrotra. 2017. "Patients' Views on Price Shopping and Price Transparency." *Am J Manag Care*.23(6):e186-e192.

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/28817296.

²¹ Kaiser Family Foundation. 2013. "Concentration of Health Care Spending in the U.S. Population, 2010." <u>https://www.kff.org/health-costs/slide/concentration-of-health-care-spending-in-the-u-s-population-2010/.</u>

²² Internal Revenue Service (IRS). 2018. "Publication 969 (2018), Health Savings Accounts and Other Tax-Favored Health Plans." <u>https://www.irs.gov/publications/p969.</u>

²³ This approach is similar to one outlined in the administration's recent report, "<u>Reforming America's</u> <u>Healthcare System Through Choice and Competition</u>."

²⁴ CBO. 2018. "Change the Cost-Sharing Rules for Medicare and Restrict Medigap Insurance." From Options for Reducing the Deficit: 2019 to 2028. <u>https://www.cbo.gov/budget-options/2018/54731</u>.
²⁵ Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget. 2015. "The Benefits of Medicare Benefit Redesign." <u>http://www.crfb.org/blogs/benefits-medicare-benefit-redesign</u>.

²⁶ Robinson, James C., C. Whaley, Timothy T. Brown. 2016. "Association of Reference Pricing for Diagnostic Laboratory Testing with Changes in Patient Choices, Prices, and Total Spending for Diagnostic Tests." JAMA Intern Med. 176(9):1353-9. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/27454826</u>; Robinson, James C., Timothy T. Brown. 2013. "Increases in Consumer Cost Sharing Redirect Patient Volumes and Reduce Hospital Prices for Orthopedic Surgery." *Health Affairs*. 32(8):1392-7.

https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2013.0188; Robinson, James C., Timothy T. Brown, C. Whaley, E. Finlayson. 2015. "Association of Reference Payment for Colonoscopy with Consumer Choices, Insurer Spending, and Procedural Complications." *JAMA Intern Med.* 175:1783-1789.

https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/fullarticle/2434733; Robinson James C., Christopher M. Whaley, Timothy T. Brown. 2017. "Association of Reference Pricing with Drug Selection and Spending. *N Engl J Med.* 377:658-665. <u>https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMsa1700087</u>. ²⁷ Health Care Cost Institute. 2016. "Spending on Shoppable Services in Health Care." Issue Brief #11.

https://www.healthcostinstitute.org/images/easyblog_articles/110/Shoppable-Services-IB-3.2.16_0.pdf.

²⁸ Fiedler, Matthew. 2018. "How to Interpret the Cadillac Tax Rate: A Technical Note." The Brookings Institution. <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/usc-brookings-schaeffer-on-health-</u>

policy/2018/02/01/how-to-interpret-the-cadillac-tax-rate-a-technical-note/.

²⁹ CBO. 2018. "Reduce Tax Subsidies for Employment-Based Health Insurance." From *Options for Reducing the Deficit: 2019 to 2028*. <u>https://www.cbo.gov/budget-options/2018/54798</u>.

³⁰ Dalzell, Michael D. 2011. "A Conversation with Scott Gottlieb, MD." *Biotechnol Healthc*. 8(3): 19-22. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3278114/.

³¹ Neuman, Patricia., Gretchen A. Jacobson. 2018. "Medicare Advantage Checkup." *N Engl J Med*. 379:2163-2172. <u>https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMhpr1804089</u>.

³² Rivlin, Alice M., Willem Daniel. 2015. "Could Improving Choice and Competition in Medicare Advantage by the Future of Medicare?" Forum for Health Economics and Policy. 18(2):151-168. https://www.brookings.edu/wp-

content/uploads/2016/07/improvingchoiceandcompetitioninmedicare_Rivlin_Daniel-1.pdf.

³³ Lieberman, Steven M., Loren Adler, Erin Trish, Joseph Antos, John Bertko, Paul B. Ginsburg. 2018. "A Proposal to Enhance Competition and Reform Bidding in the Medicare Advantage Program." USC-Brookings Schaeffer Initiative for Health Policy. <u>https://www.brookings.edu/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2018/05/ma-bidding-paper.pdf</u>. ³⁴ Bertko, John, Paul B. Ginsburg, Steven Lieberman, Erin Trish, Joseph Antos. 2017. "Medicare Advantage: Better Information Tools, Better Beneficiary Choices, Better Competition." USC-Brookings Schaeffer Initiative for Health Policy. <u>https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/maconsumer-paper.pdf</u>.

³⁵ Hall Mark A., Paul B. Ginsburg. 2017. "A Better Approach to Regulating Provider Network Adequacy." USC-Brookings Schaeffer Initiative for Health Policy. <u>https://www.brookings.edu/wp-</u> content/uploads/2017/09/regulatory-options-for-provider-network-adequacy.pdf.

³⁶ Klick Jonathan, Joshua D. Wright. 2015. "The Effect of Any-Willing-Provider and Freedom-of-Choice Laws on Prescription Drug Expenditures." *American Law and Economics Review*. 17(2):192-213. https://academic.oup.com/aler/article-abstract/17/1/192/212392?redirectedFrom=fulltext;

Vita Michael G. 2001. "Regulatory Restrictions on Selective Contracting: An Empirical Analysis of 'Any-Willing-Provider' Regulations." *J Health Econ*. 20(6):955-966.

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0167629601001059?via%3Dihub.

³⁷ Morrisey, Michael A., Robert L. Ohsfeldt. 2003. "Do 'Any Willing Provider' and 'Freedom oc Choice' Laws Affect HMO Market Share?" *Inquiry*. 40. 362-374.

https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.5034/inquiryjrnl_40.4.362.

³⁸ Fulton, Brent D., Daniel R. Arnold, Richard M. Scheffler. 2018. "Market Concentration Variation of Health Care Providers and Health Insurers in the United States." *The Commonwealth Fund*.

https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2018/variation-healthcare-provider-and-health-insurermarket-concentration?mod=article_inline; Matthews, Anna Wilde. 2018. "Behind Your Rising Health-

Care Bills: Secret Hospital Deals That Squelch Competition." The Wall Street Journal.

https://www.wsj.com/articles/behind-your-rising-health-care-bills-secret-hospital-deals-that-squelchcompetition-1537281963.

³⁹ Physicians Advocacy Institute. 2018. "Updated Physician Practice Acquisition Study: National and Regional Changes in Physician Employment 2012-2016."

http://www.physiciansadvocacyinstitute.org/Portals/0/assets/docs/2016-PAI-Physician-Employment-Study-Final.pdf.

⁴⁰ See Gaynor Martin, Robert Town. 2012. "The Impact of Hospital Consolidation—Update." Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, The Synthesis Project. Policy Brief No. 9.

http://www.rwjf.org/content/dam/farm/reports/issue_briefs/2012/rwjf73261.

⁴¹ Cooper, Gaynor, and Van Reenen, 2018.

⁴² Gaynor, Martin, Kate Ho, Robert Town. 2015. "The Industrial Organization of Health-Care Markets." Journal of Economic Literature. 53(2), 235-284. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1257/jel.53.2.235</u>; Williams, C.H.,

W.B. Vogt., Robert Town. 2006. "How Has Hospital Consolidation Affected the Price and Quality of Hospital Care?" Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. The Synthesis Project.

https://www.rwjf.org/en/library/research/2006/02/how-has-hospital-consolidation-affected-the-priceand-quality-of.html; Gaynor and Town, 2012;

Kessler, Daniel P., Mark McClellan. 1999. "Is Hospital Competition Socially Wasteful?" NBER Working Paper No. 7266. <u>https://www.nber.org/papers/w7266</u>.

⁴³ Baker, Laurence C., M. Kate Bundorf, Daniel P. Kessler. 2014. "Vertical Integration: Hospital Ownership of Physician Practices is Associated with Higher Prices and Spending." *Health Affairs*. 33(5). <u>https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/abs/10.1377/hlthaff.2013.1279</u>.

⁴⁴ Capps, Cory, David Dranove, Christopher Ody. 2018. "The Effect of Hospital Acquisitions of Physician Practices on Prices and Spending." *Journal of Health Economics* 59:139-152. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S016762961730485X.

22

⁴⁵ U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO). 2015. "Increasing Hospital-Physician Consolidation Highlights Need for Payment Reform." GAO-16-189. <u>https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-16-189.</u>

⁴⁶ Adler, Loren, Andres de Loera-Brust, Matthew Fiedler, Paul B. Ginsburg, Will Palmisano. 2018. "CMS' Positive Step on Site-Neutral Payments and the Case for Going Further." USC-Brookings Schaeffer Initiative for Health Policy. <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/usc-brookings-schaeffer-on-health-policy/2018/08/10/cms-positive-step-on-site-neutral-payments-and-the-case-for-going-further/.</u>
⁴⁷ Matthews, 2018.

⁴⁸ Ho, Vivian, Meei-Hsiang Ku-Goto. 2013. "State Deregulation and Medicare Costs for Acute Cardiac Care." *Med Care Res Rev.* 70(3): 185-205. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23035057</u>; Rivers Patrick A., J.A. Frimpong, M.D. Fottler. 2010. "The Effects of Certificate of Need Regulation on Hospital Costs." *Journal of Health Care Finance*. 36(4):1-16.

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/281528777 The effects of certificate of need regulation on hospital costs.

⁴⁹ OECD. N.D. "Medical Graduates." <u>https://data.oecd.org/chart/4JWk</u>.

⁵⁰ Association of American Medical Colleges. 2018. "Liaison Committee on Medical Education (LCME)." <u>https://www.aamc.org/members/osr/committees/48814/reports_lcme.html</u>.

⁵¹ Carroll, Aaron E. 2017. "Why America Needs Foreign Medical Graduates." The New York Times. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/06/upshot/america-is-surprisingly-reliant-on-foreign-medical-graduates.html.</u> Conrad 30 U.S. Immigration Website. "J1 Visa Waiver Requirements by State." <u>http://conrad30.com</u>.

⁵² Norcini, J.J., J.R. Boulet, W.D. Dauphineee, A. Opalek, J.D. Krantz, S.T. Anderson. 2010. "Evaluating the Quality of Care Provided by Graduates of International Medical Schools." *Health Affairs*. 29(8):1461-8. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20679648</u>; Tsugawa, Yusuke, Anupam B. Jena, Ruth L. Newhouse, E. John Orav, Ashish K. Jha. 2017. "Quality of Care Delivered by General Internists in US Hospitals Who Graduated from Foreign Versus US Medical Schools: Observational Study." *BMJ*. 356;j273. <u>https://www.bmj.com/content/356/bmj.j273</u>

⁵³ Institute of Medicine, National Academy of Sciences. 2011. "The Future of Nursing: Leading Change, Advancing Health." Washington D.C.: National Academies Press; 2011:5.

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24983041.

⁵⁴ Philipson Tomas J., Richard A. Posner. 2009. "Antitrust in the Not-For-Profit Sector." J Law Econ. 52(1):
1-18. <u>https://econpapers.repec.org/article/ucpjlawec/v_3a52_3ay_3a2009_3ai_3a1_3ap_3a1-18.htm</u>.

⁵⁵ Cooper, Zack, Fiona Scott Morton. 2016. "Out-of-network emergency-physician bills—an unwelcome surprise." N Engl J Med 2016; 375:1915-1918. <u>https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp1608571</u>.

⁵⁶ Adler, Loren, Matthew Fiedler, Paul B. Ginsburg, Mark Hall, Erin Trish, Christen Linke Young, Erin Duffy. 2019. "State Approaches to Mitigating Surprise Out-of-Network Billing." USC-Brookings Schaeffer Initiative on Health Policy. <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/state-approaches-to-mitigating-surprise-out-of-network-billing/</u>.

⁵⁷ Hyman, David, Benedic N. Ippolito. 2019. Real Clear Policy.

http://www.aei.org/publication/arbitration-not-the-answer-to-fix-surprise-medical-billing/.

⁵⁸Kamal, Rabah, Cynthia Cox, Daniel McDermott. 2019. "What are the Recent and Forecasted Trends in Prescription Drug Spending?" Peterson-Kaiser Health System Tracker.

https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/chart-collection/recent-forecasted-trends-prescription-drugspending/#item-rx-spending-as-share-of-total-health-spending_nhe-2017.

⁵⁹ Morton, Fiona Scott, Lysle T. Boller. 2017. "Enabling Competition in Pharmaceutical Markets." The Brookings Institution. Hutchins Center Working Paper #30. <u>https://www.brookings.edu/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2017/05/wp30_scottmorton_competitioninpharma1.pdf.</u> ⁶⁰ Dafny, Leemore, Christopher Ody, Matthew Schmitt. 2016. "When Discounts Raise Costs: The Effect of Copay Coupons on Generic Utilization," NBER Working Paper No. 27745.

http://www.nber.org/papers/w22745.

⁶¹ Dartmouth Atlas Project. 2019. <u>https://www.dartmouthatlas.org/</u>.

⁶² National Association of ACOs. 2018. "NAACOS Overview of the 2018 Medicare ACO Class." <u>https://www.naacos.com/overview-of-2018-medicare-aco</u>.

⁶³ Chernew, Michael E., Christopher Barbey, J. Michael McWilliams. 2017. "Savings Reported by CMS Do Not Measure True ACO Savings." Health Affairs Blog.

https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20170619.060649/full/.

⁶⁴ Chien, Alyna T., Zirui Song, Michael E. Chernew, Bruce E. Landon, Barbara J. McNeil, Dana H. Safran, Mark A. Schuster. 2014. "Two-Year Spending Impact of the Alternative Quality Contract on Pediatric Health Care Quality and Spending." *Pediatrics*. 133(1).

http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/133/1/96.

⁶⁵ Fiedler, Matthew, Tim Gronniger, Paul B. Ginsburg, Kavita Patel, Loren Adler, Margaret Darling. 2018. "Congress Should Replace Medicare's Merit-Based Incentive Payment System." Health Affairs Blog. <u>https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180222.35120/full/.</u>

⁶⁶ Gronniger, Tim, Matthew Fiedler, Kavita Patel, Loren Adler, Paul B. Ginsburg. 2017. "How Should the Trump Administration Handle Medicare's New Bundled Payment Programs?" Health Affairs Blog. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20170410.059551/full/.

⁶⁷ Curto, Vilsa, Liran Einav, Amy Finkelstein, Jonathan D. Levin, Jay Bhattacharya. 2017. "Healthcare Spending and Utilization in Public and Private Medicare." NBER Working Paper No. 23090. <u>https://www.nber.org/papers/w23090</u>.

⁶⁸ Lieberman, Steven M., Loren Adler, Erin Trish, Joseph Antos, John Bertko, Paul B. Ginsburg. 2018. "A Proposal to Enhance Competition and Reform Bidding in the Medicare Advantage Program." USC-Brookings Schaeffer Initiative for Health Policy. <u>https://www.brookings.edu/wp-</u> content/uploads/2018/05/ma-bidding-paper.pdf.

⁶⁹ CMS. 2018. "Contract Year (CY) 2020 Medicare Advantage and Part D Drug Pricing Proposed Rule (CMS-4180-P)." CMS.gov Newsroom. <u>https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/contract-year-cy-2020-medicare-advantage-and-part-d-drug-pricing-proposed-rule-cms-4180-p</u>.

⁷⁰ CMS. 2018. "ANPRM International Pricing Index Model for Medicare Part B Drugs." CMS.gov Newsroom. <u>https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/anprm-international-pricing-index-model-medicare-part-b-drugs</u>.

⁷¹ MedPac. 2017. "Report to the Congress: Medicare and the Health Care Delivery System." June. <u>http://www.medpac.gov/docs/default-source/reports/jun17_ch2.pdf?sfvrsn=0</u>.